#### INTRODUCTION

1. Under Article 2 of the International Convention on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and the Haitian Constitution (Constitution), Haitian citizens have the right to effective judicial remedies, including competent legal systems that address rights violations.<sup>1</sup> Widespread poverty, corrupt elites, and lack of political will for government accountability perpetuate a broken system in Haiti, despite repeated attempts to reform the country's judicial system.

2. Lack of access to education prevents much of Haitian society from understanding the justice system. French is the official language of Haiti, and is the language in which legal proceedings are conducted and legal materials are printed, but the majority of Haitians speak only Haitian Creole.<sup>2</sup>

3. Widespread poverty creates barriers to judicial access, as litigation costs are unaffordable for most Haitians.<sup>3</sup> Haiti is among the poorest countries in the world. It has an unemployment rate of 60 percent and approximately 77 percent of Haitians live below \$2 per day.<sup>4</sup> The Haitian Government (Government) does not sponsor legal assistance, and only a handful of organizations offer legal-aid to those who cannot afford it.<sup>5</sup> Consequently, most Haitians do not have access to the formal justice system or legal remedies.

4. The justice system reinforces exclusionary practices that prevent the poor and non-elite from asserting their rights.<sup>6</sup> Class discrimination permeates legal training and conditions lawyers and judges to favor the powerful while discounting both the testimony and legal needs of the poor.<sup>7</sup> Widespread corruption, racketeering, intense backlogs, under-resourcing, and gender discrimination intensify existing barriers to justice.<sup>8</sup>

5. This report addresses five key aspects of the justice system that the Government must address to further Haitians' right to effective legal remedies and access to justice. These five aspects include:

- a. Discrimination against women and Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgendered (LGBT) persons at each level of the justice system discourages victims of gender-based violence from seeking justice.<sup>9</sup>
- b. Executive and legislative interference and control over the judicial system interferes with Haiti's democratic principles of separate and balanced powers and perpetuates impunity.
- c. The Government's lack of political will to prosecute the collaborators of former dictator Jean-Claude "Baby Doc" Duvalier, which is emblematic of the larger problem of failing to hold government agents accountable for corruption and human rights abuses.<sup>10</sup>
- d. The Government has failed to protect lawyers, leaders of human rights organizations, members of the press, and others who publicly challenge the Government's impunity from harassment and attack. On the contrary, the Government is often complicit in persecution and the abuse of judicial procedures for political ends.<sup>11</sup>
- e. Pre-trial detainees are systematically denied access to judicial remedies. Prisons fail to provide rehabilitation and social reformation. Due to severe overcrowding and inhumane conditions, current prison conditions amount to cruel and unusual treatment.

# II. HAITIAN AND INTERNATIONAL LEGAL FRAMEWORK AND PRACTICE

6. Under the Haitian Constitution, international treaties, once ratified, become a part of the legislation of Haiti and abrogate any pre-existing, conflicting laws.<sup>12</sup> Haiti acceded to the ICCPR on February 6, 1991.<sup>13</sup> ICCPR Article 2.3 guarantees the right to an effective remedy for rights violations regardless of the status of the actor who has committed the violation, and makes it incumbent on the State to ensure that this right is upheld. The Constitution also establishes the right to life, health, and respect of the human persons pursuant to the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (UDHR).<sup>14</sup> Additionally, Haiti ratified the Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women (CEDAW) in 1981, Article 3 of which

requires the State to undertake "appropriate measures, including legislation, to ensure the full development and advancement of women, for the purpose of guaranteeing them the exercise and enjoyment of human rights and fundamental freedoms on a basis of equality with men."<sup>15</sup>

7. General Comment No. 3 emphasizes that States parties' obligation under the ICCPR "is not confined to the respect of human rights, but...States parties have also undertaken to ensure the enjoyment of these rights to all individuals under their jurisdiction. This aspect calls for specific activities by the States parties to enable individuals to enjoy their rights."<sup>16</sup> General Comment No. 31 further states "[c]essation of an ongoing violation is an essential element of the right to an effective remedy" as Article 2.3 "requires that in addition to effective protection of Covenant rights States Parties must ensure that individuals also have accessible and effective remedies to vindicate those rights…The Committee attaches importance to States Parties' establishing appropriate judicial and administrative mechanisms for addressing claims of rights violations under domestic law."<sup>17</sup> A State Party's failure to investigate allegations of violations could give rise to a separate breach of the ICCPR.<sup>18</sup>

# **III. IMPLEMENTATION: PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF HUMAN RIGHTS IN HAITI**

8. As Gustavo Gallón, the Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti noted in his February 2016 report to the Human Rights Council, "[h]aving a State built on the rule of law is one of the main challenges facing Haiti and it is something that the country direly needs."<sup>19</sup> He went on underscore that reestablishing the position of Deputy Minister for Human Rights and relaunching the work of the Interministerial Committee on Human Rights would play a critical role in ensuring human rights issues are "accorded due prominence when tackling the causes of the country's sharp inequality."<sup>20</sup>

# A. Access to Judicial Remedies for Victims of Violence Motivated by Gender and Sexual Orientation

9. The Government's efforts to advance women's and LGBT rights fall short of fulfilling its obligations under the ICCPR, CEDAW, and UDHR.<sup>21</sup> Failure to provide equal access to justice for women and LGBT persons denies victims the right to a remedy and breeds systemic, long-term victimization and distrust of the legal system.<sup>22</sup>

10. Reports of gender-based violence in Haiti have increased since 2009.<sup>23</sup> Instability in the aftermath of the 2010 earthquake exacerbated vulnerabilities of women and LGBT persons and incited further sexual violence, human trafficking and domestic abuse.<sup>24</sup> Women and LGBT persons – especially in rural areas – face grave disadvantages in social, economic, and political sectors because of this violence along with longstanding hostility in the justice system.<sup>25</sup>

11. Conservative religious traditions reinforce the Government's discriminatory practices, and emphasize rigid gender roles. Cultural norms favor men and the elite, relegating women and LGBT persons to an inferior and dependent caste.<sup>26</sup> Gender-based and homophobic violence is not only expected, but normalized; many believe men have the prerogative to punish women, and sexual minorities frequently suffer harassment, physical violence, and "corrective" rape.<sup>27</sup>

12. Political instability and gender discrimination impact the Government's will to enact long-term policies advancing equality,<sup>28</sup> leaving the under-resourced judiciary with antiquated legal codes and procedures dating as far back as 1825.<sup>29</sup> As noted in CEDAW's list of issues, paragraph 10, a 2012 constitutional amendment mandated that women hold at least 30 percent of elected offices.<sup>30</sup> Measures taken to satisfy this requirement – such as the quota in the 2015 Electoral Decree governing procedures for valid elections – are insufficient, as women are still underrepresented at all levels of government, <sup>31</sup>, with not a single woman currently in Parliament. This imbalance violates CEDAW Article 7, and solidifies the Government's male-centered focus.<sup>32</sup>

<sup>13</sup> Vague legislation and arbitrary judicial standards further impede prosecution of sexual violence. The Decree of July 6, 2005 criminalizes rape but fails to specify the elements of the crime, and does not mention marital rape and domestic violence.<sup>33</sup> Officials routinely refuse to pursue rape cases if victims lack a medical certificate obtained within 72 hours of the assault to prove force even though it is not legally required for prosecution.<sup>34</sup> Arbitrary standards, high litigation fees, prolonged waiting, and risk of public shaming commonly make prosecuting untenable for women and LGBT victims.<sup>35</sup> Consequently, many have no access to the justice system and little incentive to report crimes, which is in violation of ICCPR Articles 2.3, 3, and 14.<sup>36</sup>

14. Victim-blaming and negligent investigation and prosecution are commonplace in cases of sexual violence, given pervasive sexism, taboos, under-resourcing and corruption in the justice system.<sup>37</sup> Severe docket backlogs and inadequate judicial salaries present advantages for those who can afford to pay to have cases heard or advanced.<sup>38</sup> Without bribes, government officials at all levels are less likely to process complaints.<sup>39</sup> Victims already facing stigmatization for reporting a crime can be easily pressured to drop complaints due to the menace of re-traumatization, homophobia, threats and intimidation from the court, and financial strain.<sup>40</sup> To most victims without an education or stable income, litigation is impracticable.

15. Systematic denial of equal access to justice perpetuates cycles of poverty and vulnerability among women and LGBT persons.<sup>41</sup> Illiteracy and lack of technical training in a system rife with sexism and homophobia bar many from formal employment, frequently leaving women and LGBT persons financially dependent on an intimate partner.<sup>42</sup> Illiterate persons, in particular, are often unaware of their rights, remedies and resources available, like public health and legal advocacy organizations.<sup>43</sup>

16. Lack of legislation prohibiting both sexual harassment and discrimination based on sexual orientation further nurtures a culture of underreporting, arbitrary judgment and impunity for abusers.<sup>44</sup> Without specific protection of their rights, those accused confront a double hurdle of legal ambiguity and cultural bias.<sup>45</sup> Sexual harassment constitutes gender discrimination prohibited by ICCPR Articles 1, 2.1, 3, and 14, but it is still not proscribed by Haiti's labor code.<sup>46</sup> Lack of legal remedy for sexual harassment, compounded with its status as a cultural taboo, induces victims to remain silent for fear of retaliatory dismissal and stigmatization.<sup>47</sup>

# B. Lack of an Independent Judiciary in Haiti

17. Despite the Government's democratic principles of separate and balanced powers, the judicial branch is not independent in reality. Article 60 of the Constitution mandates the autonomy of the Legislative, Executive and Judicial branches.<sup>48</sup> In March 2015, the Bar Association of Port-au-Prince adopted Haiti's first code of professional conduct that calls upon lawyers to exercise their functions with dignity, independence, humanity, and respect for the principles of honor and loyalty.<sup>49</sup>

18. After his second mission to Haiti in 2014, Independent Expert Gallón reported, "the dilatoriness and passive stance of the judicial system; interference by the executive and legislative branches in judicial decisions and the weak operating capacity of the High Council of the Judiciary" contribute to lack of public confidence in the administration of justice.<sup>50</sup> In 2016 Independent Expert Gallón noted that "[t]he judicial system must have stronger guarantees of independence and the High Council of the Judiciary must be helped to operate more effectively."<sup>51</sup> He called on the Government to "build greater credibility for the institutions fighting impunity, especially in cases involving murder (starting with those attributed to agents of the State), sexual violence and attacks against human rights defenders."<sup>52</sup>

19. One of Haiti's most critical obstacles to judicial independence is corruption.<sup>53</sup> Allegations of corruption are rarely investigated or punished because many judicial agents are complicit in acceptance of bribes and preferential treatment of the elite.<sup>54</sup>

20. Limited finances also means insufficient resources to train progressive judges and police.<sup>55</sup> Many students enter law school intending to reform the legal system, but the vast majority of graduates never join

the bar because they cannot pay costs associated with two post-graduation requirements: preparation of a *memoire* or master's thesis, and a two-year apprenticeship with a licensed lawyer. Both requirements prevent economically-disadvantaged Haitians who are often more progressive than their wealthy colleagues from becoming lawyers and challenging elitism.<sup>56</sup>

21. Another obstacle to judicial independence is political interference. Various Presidents and their cabinets, including President Michel Martelly, who's term ended in February 2016, have pressured and interfered with the judiciary in a number of ways, including nominating and dismissing judges (bypassing the authority and mandate of the *Conseil Superior du Pouvoir Juridique* (CSPJ)), and assigning favored judges and prosecutors to politically-sensitive cases.<sup>57</sup> As of May 2014, the mandate of 81 judges across Haiti had not been renewed in defiance of the CSPJ's recommendations, often because authorities recommended other candidates.<sup>58</sup> In October 2014, the government removed three judges, promoted one, and nominated another, also without the consent of the CSPJ.<sup>59</sup> In response, three members of the CSPJ submitted a joint statement against interference of the executive power in the functions of the judiciary.<sup>60</sup>

22. The illegal appointment of unqualified Judge Lamarre Belizaire is a recent example of Executive Branch interference.<sup>61</sup> President Martelly appointed Belizaire in 2012 as a trial court judge in Port-au-Prince (Tribunal de Premiere Instance). Belizaire, who lacked the requisite eight-years of legal experience and did not observe the mandatory three-year rest period between being a prosecutor and judge in the same district, was unqualified for the position.<sup>62</sup> Yet, he was assigned to politically-charged cases and even cases outside of his jurisdiction.<sup>63</sup> In August 2014, as political opposition coalesced and pressured Martelly for fair and free elections, Belizaire was assigned several cases targeting opposition leaders.<sup>64</sup>

23. Another example of political interference is the death of Judge Jean Serge Joseph in July 2013.<sup>65</sup> In the course of his investigation of President Martelly's wife and son for corruption, Joseph reportedly called high-ranking government officials as witnesses. In response, Martelly summoned Joseph to a private meeting on July 11, 2013, where the Prime Minister, Minister of Justice, and President of the Port-au-Prince Court of First Instance were also present, and ordered that he drop the case. Two days later, Joseph died from a cerebral hemorrhage. The Haitian Senate formed a Special Committee to look into Joseph's suspicious death. On August 8, 2013, after examining evidence, the Committee concluded that a) Judge Joseph died of stress caused by pressure from the high-ranking government officials; b) the Executive Branch violated the judiciary's independence; and c) the President, Prime Minister, and Minister of Justice lied to the Committee and the nation when they denied their presence in the July meeting.<sup>66</sup> Despite these findings, no further investigation or sanctions were imposed upon these officials.

# C. Prosecution of Jean-Claude Duvalier

24. The criminal prosecution of former dictator Jean-Claude "Baby-Doc" Duvalier and his family highlights the challenges Haitians face in regards to an independent judiciary and access to fair legal services. Pursuing the case against Duvalier's co-defendants, despite Duvalier's death in 2014, is essential the government is to fight impunity and address access to legal services and remedies under Haitian law as well as the ICCPR.<sup>67</sup> In his February 2016 report, the Independent Expert Gallón remarked that it was crucial that these proceedings continue and move forward against Duvalier's cohorts in the dictatorship, particularly in light of the fact that there has been no significant progress since 2014.<sup>68</sup> He went on to remark that for progress to be made "the investigating judge must be assured independence, security measures need to be strengthened and additional resources (human, physical and financial) must be made available to follow through with this high-profile and symbolic case."<sup>69</sup>

25. Following a 2011 dismissal of charges of political violence crimes against Duvalier on statute of limitations grounds, an appellate court reinstated the charges in 2013, ruling that the statute of limitations does not apply to crimes against humanity under international law.<sup>70</sup> The political violence charges were included along with previous financial criminal allegations. The dismissal came after newly elected President Martelly appointed a new prosecutor who asked the judge, also new to the case, to dismiss it.<sup>71</sup>

Various UN bodies and Inter-American Commission applauded the reinstatement, reminding the Government of its obligation to investigate and punish crimes against humanity.<sup>72</sup>

26. Despite reinstatement, the Appellate Court judge conducting the investigation still struggles with a non-cooperative government and inadequate resources,<sup>73</sup> leading to lengthy delays.<sup>74</sup> The Government has not allocated necessary resources to the investigating judge, nor has it taken any special measures to protect the judge or victims and witnesses involved.<sup>75</sup> Similarly, obstacles remain in regards to the financial crimes. This is especially clear in the complicity of Swiss officials in Duvalier's embezzlement of Haitian funds. Over six million dollars, held in Swiss accounts and cleared for restitution, have yet to be remitted to Haiti.<sup>76</sup>

27. With the Appellate Court's decision to reintroduce the political violence charges, a symbolic and progressive victory is attainable and could impact the judicial system.<sup>77</sup> While the current political climate in Haiti presents challenges to pursuing the prosecution, it cannot be used as justification to further delay the prosecution of Duvalier's co-defendants responsible for the grave human rights violations committed.<sup>78</sup> Furthermore, their victims cannot be denied the justice they deserve.<sup>79</sup>

# D. Persecution and lack of Protections for Human Rights Defenders and Press in Haiti

28. Since President Martelly took office in 2011, human rights defenders and members of the Haitian press have called for improved government accountability for judicial-political scandals, human rights abuses, and deteriorating socio-economic conditions.<sup>80</sup> Haitians' constitutional rights to freedom of expression (Article 28), freedom of petition (Article 29), and the right to information (Article 40) are frequently violated.<sup>81</sup> Due to public government criticism, leading human rights defenders and members of the Haitian press have received death threats, been placed under police surveillance, faced false criminal charges, and been assassinated.<sup>82</sup> The Government has failed to investigate and punish crimes or provide judicial remedy for human rights defenders and the press, which violates the Constitution (Articles 16, 19, 24, 26, 27, 28) and ICCPR Article 2.<sup>83</sup>

29. During the ongoing, contested 2015-2016 election process, the National Human Rights Defense Network (RNDDH) reported targeting, beating, and arbitrary arrest of many journalists and human rights defenders protesting the Martelly government.<sup>84</sup> The Government's failure to hold itself and others accountable for threats and criminal activity, along with its failure to provide effective legal remedies for the press and human rights defenders perpetuates this climate of fear and impunity.

#### 1. Human Rights Defenders

30. Human rights defenders like Oxygène David, a leader of the grassroots organization Movement for Liberty and Equality by Haitians for Fraternity (MOLEGHAF), have been arrested without cause, illegally detained, and forced to leave their residences for fear of governmental retribution. Said persecution violates the right to security of person and to freedom from arbitrary arrest or detention (ICCPR Article 9), the right to free movement and choice of residence (ICCPR Article 12), and the right to be free from arbitrary or unlawful interference with their privacy (Article 17).<sup>85</sup> In 2014, the General Coordinator of the Platform for Haitian Human Rights Organizations (POHDH) Daniel Dorsainvil and his wife were murdered after publishing a report criticizing the Government. The police investigation of the double homicide has been stalled and no criminal charges have been filed. Several leaders and members of Commission of Women Victims for Victims (KOFAVIV), an organization founded by rape survivors to support rape survivors, have fled Haiti after threats and attacks in 2013 and 2014. KOFAVIV filed complaints with the police, but insufficient measures have been taken to investigate or to ensure adequate protection so members can fully enjoy their rights to liberty and security, in violation of ICCPR Article 2 (right to effective judicial remedy), Article 9 (right to security of person and to freedom from arbitrary arrest or detention) and Article 17 (right to be free from arbitrary or unlawful interference of privacy).<sup>86</sup>

31. Lawyers of human rights activists are also targeted for their work for improved government accountability.<sup>87</sup> Haitian lawyer Mario Joseph with the *Bureau des Avocats Internationaux*, a finalist for

the 2013 Martin Ennals Award for human rights defenders, received repeated death threats for his work on several high profile cases, including representing victims of Duvalier in criminal court.<sup>88</sup> The threats were so severe that the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR), issued several precautionary measures for human rights defenders in 2012 and 2013, requesting that Haiti adopt any necessary measures to guarantee Joseph's and other human rights defenders' lives and personal integrity. The Human Rights Committee also expressed concern and asked the Haitian government to fully investigate.<sup>89</sup>

# 2. Freedom of Expression and Press

32. Similarly, the Government has failed to protect Haitian media groups. In October 2013, President Martelly's security guards beat Rodrigue Lalane from *Radio Télevision Kiskeya*, who has yet to recover any remedy. As antigovernment demonstrations increased in November and December 2015 in response to complaints of election fraud, so did attacks against the media.<sup>90</sup> Journalist Elie Pierre was killed by unknown gunmen, and cameraman Samus David François was beaten with his own tripod by Haitian police.<sup>91</sup> In the early morning of December 1, the office of *Radio Télé Kiskeya* in Port-au-Prince was fired upon by unknown assailants.<sup>92</sup> Witnesses say journalists were also attacked during December 2015 protests, having their cameras and equipment destroyed or stolen by protesters and police.<sup>93</sup> In February 2016, former then-President Martelly, with his band "Sweet Mickey," performed a song that called for physical and sexual violence against journalists Jean Monard Metellus and Liliane Pierre-Paul, fueling further threats and promoting violence against the press.<sup>94</sup>

33. Haitian and foreign journalists have described access to government documents and data as nearly impossible, reporting obstruction to information if they report news critical of the government administration, in violation of their right to information (Article 40 of the Constitution).<sup>95</sup> Furthermore, the National Telecommunications Council (CONATEL), which issues licenses to radio stations, has attempted to sanction and shut down over 50 programs critical of the Government, on the grounds that these programs "disturb order, [and] destabilize the Republic's institutions."<sup>96</sup> These shut downs and threats directly impede access to information as well as Haitians' right to criticize the Government without fear of retribution (Article 40 of the Constitution; ICCPR Article 1, 2, 17, 19).

34. Defamation in Haiti carries both criminal and civil penalties, creating a chilling effect on journalists.<sup>97</sup> Under the Martelly government, the defamation law was increasingly used to imprison journalists for "slanderous accusations" against public officials, judicial authorities, and law enforcement preventing many in the media from freely expressing their opinions (Article 19).<sup>98</sup>

# E. Pre-trial Detention

35. In 2015, the Inter-American Court on Human Rights (IACtHR) ordered the Haitian government to comply with its 2008 judgment in *Yvon Neptune v. Haiti*, requiring the Government to bring its prisons within international minimum standards by 2010.<sup>99</sup> Additionally, the Constitution mandates an initial hearing within 48 hours of a detainee's arrest and notification to detainees of their right to free counsel throughout prosecution.<sup>100</sup> Despite these provisions and the IACtHR's judgment, Haiti's pre-trial detention scheme is still cited as one of the worst in the world and is the fundamental crisis fueling its prison system failure.<sup>101</sup>

36. Eighty percent of prisoners are in the pre-trial stage, often for three to five years, and some as long as ten years.<sup>102</sup> The Independent Expert Gallón in February 2016 reiterated his call for Haitian authorities to end prolonged pretrial detention.<sup>103</sup> Poor pre-trial detainees are systematically denied access to judicial remedies. If a detainee's case progresses through the system, duties of justices of the peace, police, and investigating magistrates are divided illogically. Courts often rely on the victims themselves to present evidence. Cases are frequently thwarted when officials misunderstand their roles.<sup>104</sup> These time-consuming failures incite Haitians, distrustful of the justice system, to seek vigilante justice. Judges refuse cases for fear of vigilante justice and report receiving death threats.<sup>105</sup>

37. There are many reports of arbitrariness and force amounting to cruel, inhumane or degrading (CID) treatment during arrests. Police have been accused of aiming gas canisters directly toward persons in order to incapacitate them.<sup>106</sup> Others are arrested on sham charges motivated by political agendas. Often, detainees are not arrested in the process of committing a crime and are never informed of the charges against them, both of which violate the Constitution.<sup>107</sup>

38. Since 2010, Haitian prison occupancy has risen from 403% to 804% (approximately 11,000 prisoners. This figure does not account for the number of detainees in police stations for which estimates are unavailable).<sup>108</sup> The per-prisoner allocation of approximately .55 square meters has been described as "inhumane, degrading conditions," by the Independent Expert.<sup>109</sup> Prisoners are forced to rotate sleeping on sparse floor space. In the Les Cayes prison, 572 intimates share nine showers and ten toilets.<sup>110</sup> Overcrowding creates unacceptable sanitation; prisoners use the same untreated water for bathing and drinking; poor ventilation systems expose prisoners to fecal matter; rats and insects infest the cells; and illnesses like malaria and drug-resistant tuberculosis spread rampantly in this environment.<sup>111</sup> Constitutional Article 23 guarantees "protection, maintenance and restoration" of citizens' health, but there are no isolation wards for sick prisoners and medical aid is rarely provided.<sup>112</sup> Malnourishment further exacerbates prisoners' health. Given just one or two daily meals, well below their nutritional needs, prisoners regularly contract diarrhea and scabies.<sup>113</sup>

39. The Haitian prison system offers virtually no rehabilitation and social reformation, which is prisons' fundamental purpose under the ICCPR.<sup>114</sup> Survival is prisoners' main concern. Pre-trail detainees and post-conviction inmates are housed together, in violation of the Constitution.<sup>115</sup> There are several reports of correctional officers physically and psychologically torturing prisoners.<sup>116</sup> The conditions wrought by prisons functioning at such a disastrous capacity alone amount to cruel, inhumane and degrading treatment. As the IACHR found in *Yvon Neptune*, prisons not only fail to provide rehabilitation and social reformation, they actively violate prisoners' basic human rights.<sup>117</sup>

40. Tens of thousands of Haitian children are denied any access to or communication with their imprisoned parent. A large majority of Haiti's 11,000 prisoners, both pre-trial and those serving prison sentences, are parents and are denied visitation by their children. The government has an obligation under ICCPR Article 23 to protect family ties, which requires them to consider the special needs, challenges, and the value of facilitating the parent-child relationship during the incarceration of the parent. The government should immediately recognize the established rights of children of incarcerated parents to continue their family relationship with their detained parent.

# **IV. QUESTIONS**

# GBV/LGBT Violence

- 1. What efforts has the Government made to create and notify civil society of legal measures -- for instance, the issuance of restraining orders -- to prevent imminent acts of gender-based violence against women and LGBT individuals?
- 2. What measures has the Government taken to pass the proposed Violence Against Women Bill and revised Penal Code (still pending before Parliament), to criminalize intimate partner abuse, marital rape, and sexual harassment; and assure that government officials do not arbitrarily mandate medical certificates?
- 3. How has the Government encouraged women to run for elected offices? What is the Government's plan to achieve the Constitutional quota of 30% participation of women? What is the Government's plan to increase women's participation in the justice system?
- 4. What training program(s) are in place, and what programs are planned, that are designed to ensure that public officials responsible for responding to incidents of sexual violence receive sensitivity training

addressing the psychological, emotional and physical trauma and implications of gender-based violence? Such training is critical to ensuring officials are equipped to respond adequately and appropriately to complaints.

5. Making available information in Haitian Creole and French on civil rights and judicial resources available to women and LGBT victims of violence is an important step in ensuring access to and participation in the justice system. What steps can be taken to ensure the distribution of such information, including by the Ministry of Justice and the Ministry of Women?

#### HR Defenders/Freedom of Press

- 6. What steps are being taken to increase financial support and capacity building for the Office of Protection of Citizens (OPC) and the Interministerial Committee on the Rights of Persons (CIDP)? How is collaboration with civil society to fulfill their joint-mission of protecting human rights being encouraged?
- 7. How is compliance with international legal standards being ensured in the case of the national defamation legislation, particularly with regard to the elimination of criminal sanctions in that area?
- 8. Training of law enforcement on the protection of rights under the Constitution and ICCPR is critical to ensuring threats and attacks against human rights defenders and members of the press are investigated in a full and timely manner. These measures include:
  - (1) Outline the legal protections of freedom of expression, petition, and access to information to prevent unlawful arrests;
  - (2) Teach law enforcement how to provide security, while not interfering in the right to peacefully protest; and
  - (3) Enforce civil and criminal penalties for corruption and excessive use of force by law enforcement.

What measures has the Government adopted to ensure this training is provided to the appropriate actors?

- 9. Legal rights training for journalists is critical. What support has the Government provided the Ministry of Communication in the provision of this training and capacity building?
- 10. The shutdown policies of CONATEL should be reviewed to ensure adherence with both the Constitution and ICCPR. What steps has the Government taken to ensure this adherence? What types of activities can the Government support -- for instance, notification and training of judges, legislators and lawyers on the legality of these policies -- to ensure that CONATEL's actions are in compliance with both domestic and international legal standards?

#### Lack of Independent Judiciary

- 11. A strong framework to oversee the regulation and evaluation of members of the judicial system is critical to ensuring an independent judiciary. How is the Government supporting bar associations and the CSPJ to develop a stronger regulatory framework to discipline judges, prosecutors, and lawyers? Has the Government considered establishing a judicial inspection body within the CSPJ to track and evaluate judges' cases as a way to evaluate judges' performance in an objective manner?
- 12. Has the Government reached out to community-based organizations support them in empowering Haitians to know their rights and to access justice without the use of corruption?

- 13. What steps can the Government take to develop a pay scale and working environment that affords greater dignity to judges and other court officials, and discourages acceptance of bribes?
- 14. What steps have been taken to implement an electronic record-keeping system for the court and prison system? How can documents and court proceedings be made available in Creole?
- 15. How can support be provided to *École de la Magistrature* (EMA) to train a professional judiciary, focusing on recruiting more competent candidates and providing practical on-the-ground casework training?
- 16. How has the Government encouraged law schools to prioritize legal ethics training to ensure lawyers receive training on legal skills and strategies to represent clients without corruption?

#### Trial of Duvalier

- 17. What support is the Government providing the Appellate Court judge to continue the investigation of Duvalier's co-defendants, including ensuring that the relevant government agencies comply with relevant court orders and witnesses receive all necessary protection?
- 18. What concrete steps is the Government taking to ensure that the funds embezzled by Duvalier are returned from Switzerland to Haiti?

#### **Pre-trial detention**

- 19. How is the Government ensuring full compliance with the decision by the Inter-American Court on Human Rights' decision in *Yvon Neptune v. Haiti*?
- 20. What concrete measures is the Government undertaking to reduce the duration of pretrial detention and to conform with international standards and reduce overcrowding? Can the Government require simplified procedures to determine the legal status of persons in prolonged pretrial detention in order to process them and free the judicial system to deal with the most serious cases?
- 21. What is the Government doing to ensure that detainees are informed of charges against them and appearing before a judge within 48 hours of arrest? How is the Government ensuring that those with petty offense should be sent to a justice of the peace in place of prison?
- 22. What steps are being taken to provide detainees, who cannot otherwise afford it, with free legal counsel throughout engagement with the judicial system?
- 23. What concrete steps are being taken to ensure that every prisoner is provided, at a minimum, suitable clothing, three meals a day that fulfill nutritional standards, and a bed?
- 24. What is the Government doing to ensure that pre-trial detainees are housed separately from postconviction prisoners, as required by the Constitution?
- 25. How can the Government ensure that there are designated areas for medical isolation, and that physical and mental medical aid is available?
- 26. What steps has the Government taken to recognize the rights of incarcerated parents to continue their involvement in their children's lives? Has the Government considered the creation of a committee to study and make recommendations for the prompt establishment of a safe and secure children's prison visitation program for children with an incarcerated parent?
- 27. What steps is the Government taking to ratify the Convention Against Torture and its Optional Protocol, and what is the timeframe for the ratification?

<sup>5</sup> 2009 IACHR Report, *supra* note 2, at para 122.

<sup>11</sup> Amnesty International, *Haiti: Fear for safety of human rights defender: Pierre Espérance*, AMR 36/009/2014 (Apr. 15, 2014), available at: http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AMR36/009/2014/en; Berthony Dupont, *Martelly Regime Targets KOD's Oxygène David*, HAITI LIBERTÉ (Jul. 8, 2014), available at: http://haiti-liberte.com/archives/volume7-51/Martelly%20Regime.asp; Nicole Philips, *Human Rights Activist Daniel Dorsainvile and Wife Killed*, RYOT NEWS, Feb. 19, 2014, available at: http://www.ryot.org/human-rights-activist-daniel-dorsainvil-and-wife-killed/573741.

<sup>12</sup> LA CONSTITUTION DE LA REPUBLIQUE D'HAÏTI, art. 276.2 [hereinafter HAITI CONST.] (last visited Feb. 18, 2016), available at: https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Haiti\_2012.pdf?lang=en.

<sup>13</sup> See Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Status of Ratifications, available at: http://indicators.ohchr.org/.

<sup>14</sup> HAITI CONST., arts. 19, 44.

<sup>15</sup> Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW), *adopted* Dec. 18, 1979, 1249 U.N.T.S. 13 (entered into force Sept. 3, 1981), art. 3; Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, *Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women: Combined initial, second, third, fourth, fifth, sixth and seventh periodic reports of States parties Haiti CEDAW/C/HTI/7 (July 9, 2008) [hereinafter CEDAW Committee Report 2008].* 

<sup>16</sup> Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No. 3 on The nature of States parties' obligations*, U.N. Doc. HRI/GEN/1/Rev.9 (Vol. I), art. 2(1) (2008).

<sup>17</sup> Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No. 31 on The Nature of the General Legal Obligation on States Parties to the Covenant*, U.N. Doc. CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.13, para. 16 (2004).

<sup>18</sup> *Id.* at para. 15.

<sup>19</sup> U.N. Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti, *Rep. of the Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti*, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/31/77 (Feb. 12, 2016) (by Gustavo Gallón), para. 72. [hereinafter 2016 Report of the Independent Expert].

<sup>20</sup> *Id*.

<sup>21</sup> ICCPR, para. 11; CEDAW Committee Report 2008; CEDAW, art. 11(1).

<sup>22</sup> 2009 IACHR Report, supra note 2, at para 79; Rashmi Goel and Leigh Goodmark, Comparative Perspectives on Gender Violence: Lessons from Efforts Worldwide 5 (2015).

<sup>23</sup> 2009 IACHR Report, *supra* note 2, at para 127.

<sup>24</sup> Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 9; International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (IGLHRC)/SEROvie, *The Impact of the Earthquake, and Relief and Recovery Programs on Haitian LGBT People*, 1-2, available at:

https://www.outrightinternational.org/sites/default/files/504-1.pdf (last visited Mar. 20, 2016).

<sup>25</sup> 2009 IACHR Report, supra note 2, at paras. 7, 8; IGLHRC/SEROvie, supra note 24, at 2-3.

<sup>26</sup> National Lawyers Guild and International Association of Democratic Lawyers Delegation, *Report of the National Lawyers Guild and International Association of Democratic Lawyers Delegation on the October 25, 2015, Presidential and Legislative Elections in Haiti (Nov. 2015), available at: http://www.ijdh.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/HaitiElection2015\_NLG-IADL.pdf [hereinafter IADL Report 2015].
<sup>27</sup> Goel and Goodmark, <i>supra* note 22, at 5-7; IGLHRC/SEROvie, *supra* note 24, at 7-8.

<sup>28</sup> IADL Report 2015, *supra* note 26.

<sup>29</sup> Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 13.

<sup>30</sup> CEDAW Committee, CEDAW General Recommendation No. 23: Political and Public Life, A/52/38 (1997), para. 5.

<sup>31</sup> U.N. Human Rights Committee, Concluding observations on the initial report of Haiti, CCPR/C/HTI/CO/1, (Nov. 21, 2014), para. 8.

<sup>32</sup> QuotaProject: Global Database of Quotas for Women, Haiti, available at: http://www.quotaproject.org/uid/countryview.cfm?CountryCode=HT.

<sup>33</sup> Code Pénal, art. 1 (Haiti), reprinted in MENAN PIERRE-LOUIS & PATRICK PIERRE-LOUIS, CODE PÉNAL, 15 (2007).

<sup>34</sup> Id.; Jagannath, supra note 8, at 39-40.

<sup>35</sup> Annual Report On The Inter-American Commission On Human Rights 2010: Follow-Up Report On The Situation Of Human Rights In Haiti 594 (Apr. 15, 2011), available at: http://reliefweb.int/report/haiti/annual-report-inter-american-commission-human-rights-2010-follow-reportsituation-human; United Nations Stabilization Mission in Haiti and U.N. Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Bi-Annual Report

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), G.A. res. 2200A (XXI), Dec. 16, 1966, S. Exec. Rep. 102-23, 999 U.N.T.S. 171 (ratified by Haiti on Feb. 6, 1991) (published by decree on Jan. 7, 1991).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, *The Right of Women in Haiti to be Free from Violence and Discrimination*, OEA/Ser.L/V/II, doc. 64 para. 127 (2009) [hereinafter 2009 IACHR Report]; United Nations Children Fund (UNICEF), *At a Glance: Haiti*, (Mar. 2, 2010), available at: http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/haiti\_statistics.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> 2009 IACHR Report, *supra* note 2, at para 122.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See, e.g., The World Bank, 2014 World Development Indicators (2014), available at: http://data.worldbank.org/sites/default/files/wdi-2014book.pdf; United Nations Development Program (UNDP), Human Development Report 2013 (2013), available at:

http://hdr.undp.org/sites/default/files/reports/14/hdr2013\_en\_complete.pdf; U.N. Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti, *Rep. of the Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti*, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/25/71 (Feb. 7, 2014) (by Gustavo Gallón) [hereinafter 2014 Report of the Independent Expert].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> *Id.* at para.127.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Meena Jagannath, Nicole Phillips, and Jeena Shah, A Right-Based Approach to Lawyering: Legal Empowerment as an Alternative to Legal Aid in Post-Disaster Haiti, 10 Nw. J. INT'L HUM. RTS. 7 (2011), available at: http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/njihr/vol10/iss1/2.
<sup>8</sup> Id.; Meena Jagannath, Barriers to Women's Access to Justice in Haiti, 15 CUNY L. REV. 27, 15 (2011-2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Jagannath, *supra* note 8, at 2-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Press Release, Amnesty International, *Haiti: Lack of political will allows ex-dictator Duvalier to escape justice* (Jan. 15, 2014), available at: http://www.amnesty.org/en/for-media/press-releases/haiti-lack-political-will-allows-ex-dictator-duvalier-escape-justice-2014-0.

on Human Rights in Haiti January - June 2012, para. 33 (2012), available at: http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Countries/HT/MINUSTAH-OHCHRJanuaryJune2012\_en.pdf.

<sup>36</sup> Goel and Goodmark, supra note 22, at 12; Athena R. Kolbe et al., The Economic Costs Of Violent Crime In Urban Haiti: Results From Monthly Household Surveys (2012), available at: http://www.hicn.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2012/08/economic\_costs\_violent\_crime\_ in\_urban\_haiti.pdf; 2009 IACHR Report, supra note 2, at para. 129.

<sup>38</sup> Jagannath, *supra* note 8, at 9, 15, 36, 46; Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 21.

<sup>39</sup> Anne-Christine d'Adesky, Beyond Shock: Charting the Post-Quake Landscape of Sexual Violence in Haiti – Progress, Challenge and Emerging Trends, 109, Wordpress.com (2012), available at: https://potofi.files.wordpress.com/2012/12/11-30-press-copy-beyond-shockabridged-nov-2012-report-on-gbv-progress.pdf; Jagannath, supra note 8, at 9, 11; U.S. Dep't of State, Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor, Country Reports on Human Rights Practices-2013: Haiti (Feb. 2014) at 14, available at:

http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/220661.pdf.

<sup>40</sup> Jagannath, *supra* note 8, at 14, 15; Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 21-22; 2009 IACHR Report, *supra* note 2, at para. 129.

<sup>41</sup> U.N. Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, Consideration of reports submitted by States parties under article 18 of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination against Women: Combined initial, second, third, fourth, fifth, sixth and seventh periodic reports of States parties Haiti CEDAW/C/HTI/7 (July 9, 2008); Goel and Goodmark, supra note 22, at 3-4, 16.

<sup>42</sup> Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 4-5.

43 International Labour Organization & International Finance Corporation, Better Work Haiti: Garment Industry 8th Biannual Synthesis Report Under the Hope II Legislation, 13 (Apr. 16, 2014), available at: http://betterwork.org/global/wp-content/uploads/BWH\_HOPE-II\_EN\_13-April-2014-1.pdf [hereinafter Better Work Haiti]; United States State Department, Haiti 2014 Human Rights Report, 29 (2014), available at: http://photos.state.gov/libraries/haiti/231771/PDFs/2014%20HRR.pdf.

<sup>44</sup> Better Work Haiti, supra note 43, at 13; Haiti 2014 Human Rights Report, supra note 43, at 29.

<sup>45</sup> Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 4-5.

<sup>46</sup> Solidarité Fanm Ayisyen (SOFA) et Réseau National de Défense des Droits Humains (RNDDH), Enquete sur le harcelement sexuel en milieu du travail en Haiti 4, 28, 33 (March 2015) .

<sup>47</sup> Id. at 4; Better Work Haiti, supra note 43, at 13.

<sup>48</sup> HAITI CONST. 1987, art. 60.

<sup>49</sup> SYMPOSIUM COMMENTARY: Judicial Corruption in Haiti: The Need for Discipline and Civil Society Participation, 39 Hastings Int'l & Comp. L. Rev. 183, 184 (2016); Haitian Code of Conduct for the Legal Profession (Code de Deontologie de la Profession d'Avocat), Article 1.2. <sup>50</sup> U.N. Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti, Rep. of the Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti,

U.N. Doc. A/HRC/28/82 (Feb. 9, 2015) (by Gustavo Gallón) [hereinafter 2015 Report of the Independent Expert].

<sup>51</sup> 2016 Report of the Independent Expert, *supra* note 19, at para. 77.

<sup>52</sup> Id.

<sup>53</sup> Judicial Corruption in Haiti: The Need for Discipline and Civil Society Participation, supra note 49, at 183; Transparency International, Corruption Perception Index 2015: Results, available at http://www.transparency.org/cpi2015/#results-table.

<sup>54</sup> Judicial Corruption in Haiti: The Need for Discipline and Civil Society Participation, supra note 49, at 183.

<sup>55</sup> Boston College Law School et al., Submission for the 112<sup>th</sup> Session of the United Nations Human Rights Committee Review of Haiti's Report Under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, Access to Judicial Remedies in Haiti, 2 (submitted Sept. 12, 2014), available at: http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CCPR/Shared%20Documents/HTI/INT\_CCPR\_CSS\_HTI\_18243\_E.pdf

<sup>56</sup> Judicial Corruption in Haiti: The Need for Discipline and Civil Society Participation, supra note 49, at 198.

<sup>57</sup> Jean Sénat Fleury, The Challenges of Judicial Reform in Haiti 19 (2010).

58 Réseau National de Défense des Droits Humains (RNDDH), Fonctionnement de l'Appareil judiciaire au cours de l'année 2013-2014 (3 oct 2014), http://rnddh.org/fonctionnement-de-lappareil-judiciaire-au-cours-de-lann%C3%A9e-2013-2014/.

<sup>59</sup> Id.

<sup>60</sup> Haiti – Justice : 3 members of the CSPJ protest against the interference of the Executive, HaitiLibre (14 oct 2014),

http://www.haitilibre.com/en/news-12278-haiti-justice-3-members-of-the-cspj-protest-against-the-interference-of-the-executive.html.

<sup>61</sup> Judicial Corruption in Haiti: The Need for Discipline and Civil Society Participation, supra note 49, at 193.

<sup>62</sup> Id.

63 Id., at 193-94.

<sup>64</sup> Id.

65 Inter-American Commission on Human Rights (IACHR), Guarantees for the Independence of Justice Operators: Towards Strengthening Access to Justice and the Rule of Law in the Americas, 63-64 (2013), available at: https://www.oas.org/es/cidh/defensores/docs/pdf/Justice-Operators-2013.pdf.

<sup>66</sup> Id.

<sup>67</sup> Human Rights Watch, Haiti's Rendezvous with History: The Case of Jean-Claude Duvalier (2011) I. Summary and Recommendations, available at: http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/haiti0411Web.pdf; Amnesty International, 'You Cannot Kill the Truth': The Case Against Jean-Claude Duvalier, AMR 36/007/2011 (Sept. 22, 2011), available at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/AMR36/007/2011/en/ <sup>68</sup> 2016 Report of the Independent Expert, *supra* note 19, at para. 74.

<sup>69</sup> Id.

<sup>70</sup> Nicole Phillips, Reinstatement of criminal charges against Duvalier a momentous victory for Haitians, BOS. HAITIAN REPORTER (Mar. 6, 2014), available at: http://www.bostonhaitian.com/columns/2014/reinstatement-criminal-case-against-duvalier-momentous-victory-haitians

<sup>71</sup> Judicial Corruption in Haiti: The Need for Discipline and Civil Society Participation, supra note 49, at 5-6.

<sup>72</sup> 2014 Report of the Independent Expert, *supra* note 4, at 7.

<sup>73</sup> Amnesty International, *Haiti: Duvalier case back on course towards justice for the victims* (Feb. 21, 2014), available at:

http://www.amnestvusa.org/news/news-item/haiti-duvalier-case-back-on-course-towards-iustice-for-the-victims.

<sup>74</sup> U.N. Human Rights Council, Annual Report on the Human Rights Situation in Haiti (July 1, 2014 – June 30, 2015), 19, available at: http://www.haitilibre.com/docs/2014-2015-Haiti-Rapport-annuel-final.pdf

<sup>75</sup> Human Rights Watch, Move ahead with Ex-Dictator Case: Don't Let Political Instability Interfere with Justice, (Feb. 19, 2016), available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/02/19/haiti-move-ahead-ex-dictator-case.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Jagannath, *supra* note 8, at 9, 15, 36; Goel and Goodmark, *supra* note 22, at 13, 19.

<sup>76</sup> JURIST, *The Failure to Illicit Asset Recovery: A Haitian Case Study* (Mar. 2, 2016), available at: http://jurist.org/dateline/2016/03/rogeny-toussaint-illicit-asset-recovery.php.

<sup>77</sup> U.N. Office of the High Commissioner of Human Rights, *Duvalier case: UN human rights experts applauds the Court of Appeals decision to fight impunity in Haiti* (Feb. 25, 2014), available at:

http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14278&LangID=E.

<sup>78</sup> U.N. Human Rights Council, Annual Report on the Human Rights Situation in Haiti, supra note 74, at 19.

<sup>79</sup> Haiti Libre, *Haiti-Justice: Victims of Duvalier in Waiting...* (Mar. 4, 2016), available at: http://www.haitilibre.com/en/news-16782-haiti-justice-victims-of-duvalier-in-waiting.html.

<sup>\$0</sup> Annual Report of the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights 2013 - Annual Report of the Office of the Special Rapporteur for Freedom of Expression, ORG. OF AM. STATES (December 31, 2013), available at:

https://www.oas.org/en/iachr/expression/docs/reports/2014\_04\_22\_%20ia\_2013\_eng%20\_finalweb.pdf.

<sup>80</sup> IACHR Resolution 17/2014 - Mesure Conservatoire No. 161-14, Inter-Am. Comm'n H.R., (Jun. 9, 2014); Amnesty International, *Haiti: Fear for safety of human rights defender: Pierre Espérance*, AMR 36/009/2014 (Apr. 15, 2014), available at:

http://www.amnesty.org/en/library/info/AMR36/009/2014/en.; Berthony Dupont, *Martelly Regime Targets KOD's Oxygène David*, HAITI LIBERTÉ (Jul. 8, 2014), available at: http://haiti-liberte.com/archives/volume7-51/Martelly%20Regime.asp.

<sup>80</sup> HAITI CONST. Ch.2, arts. 24, 25, 26, 28, 29, 40; *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, Dec. 19, 1966, 999 UNTS 171, (entered into force March 23, 1976; accession by Haiti February 6, 1991), http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/ProfessionalInterest/ccpr.pdf; Maureen Taft-Morales, *Haiti Under President Martelly: Current Conditions and Congressional Concerns*, CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE (Dec. 23, 2015), available at: https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R42559.pdf.

<sup>81</sup> HAITI CONST. Ch.2, art. 24-26, 28-29, 40.

<sup>82</sup> Id.; Nicole Phillips, Leading Human Rights Activist Daniel Dorsainvil and Wife Killed in Haiti, RYOT NEWS (Feb. 18, 2014), available at: http://www.ijdh.org/2014/02/topics/law-justice/leading-human-rights-activist-daniel-dorsainvil-and-wife-killed-in-haiti/.

<sup>83</sup> Reseau National de Défense des Droits Humains, Press Release, *Provocative Acts, Violence and Barbarism: RNDDH Sounds the Alarm* (Jan. 21, 2016), available at: http://rnddh.org/content/uploads/2016/01/1-Violent-Manifestations-English-21jan16.pdf.

<sup>84</sup> Client Notes (on file with the Bureau des Avocats Internationaux, in Port-au-Prince, Haiti); *Provocative Acts, Violence and Barbarism supra* note 83; *Fraud, Violence, and Protests Cloud Results of Haitian Election*. VICE News (Sept. 6, 2015), available at:

https://news.vice.com/article/fraud-violence-and-protests-cloud-results-of-haitian-election.

<sup>84</sup> Reseau National de Défense des Droits Humains, Press Release, Elections: A Massive Planned Operation of Electoral Fraud (November 12, 2015), available at: http://rnddh.org/content/uploads/2015/11/3-Rapport-Elections-25-octobre-2015.pdf.

<sup>85</sup> Meena Jagannath and Fran Quigley, *Haitian Political Prisoner Released From Prison*, Dissident Voice (Sept. 15, 2012), available at: http://dissidentvoice.org/2012/09/haitian-political-prisoner-released-from-prison/

<sup>86</sup> KOFAVIV, et al., *Report on Failure to Investigate and Prevent Threats and Violence against the Women Human Rights Defenders at KOFAVIV*, submitted to UN Human Rights Committee (2014), available at:

http://www.madre.org/images/uploads/misc/1403633547\_Malya%20HRC%20Submission%20ENG.compressed.pdf.

<sup>87</sup> Arrestation de Enold Florestal, initateur de la plainte initiée contre la famille présidentielle, LE MATIN (Aug. 17, 2013), availble at : http://www.lematinhaiti.com/contenu.php?idtexte=36646.

<sup>88</sup> Precautionary Measures, Mario Joseph, Haiti, PM 363/12, INTER-AMERICAN COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS (2014)

http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/decisions/precautionary.asp; http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/decisions/pdf/2014/PM161-14-FR.pdf.

<sup>89</sup> Id.; UN Human Rights Committee, Concluding observations on the initial report of Haiti (November 21, 2014), available at:

http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR/C/HTI/CO/1&Lang=En

<sup>90</sup>Dady Chery, *Haiti's Martelly Government's Assault on Local Journalists and Community Radio*, Global Research: Centre for Research on Globalization (Dec. 14, 2015), available at: http://www.globalresearch.ca/haitis-martelly-governments-assault-on-local-journalists-and-community-radio/5495631.

<sup>91</sup> Beverly Ball, Sony Esteus and Community Radio in Haiti, Huffington Post, (Mar. 12, 2015), available at:

http://www.huffingtonpost.com/beverly-bell/sony-esteus-and-community\_b\_6850326.html; Dady Chery, *supra* note 90; Alix Laroche, *Le Journaliste Samus David François trouvera-t-il la justice?*, Haiti Press Network, (July 13, 2015), available at:

http://www.hpnhaiti.com/site/index.php/nouvelles/38-justice-a-securite/16291-haiti-presse-justice-le-journaliste-samus-david-francois-trouvera-t-il-justice.

<sup>92</sup> Haïti-Médias: Attaque armée contre la RadioTélé Kiskeya (Haïti-Médias: Armed attacks against RadioTélé Kiskeya), Alter Presse, (Dec. 1, 2015), available at: http://www.alterpresse.org/spip.php?article19297#.VsfwE\_krJ9M; Dady Chery, Haiti's Martelly Government's Assault on Local Journalists and Community Radio, supra note 90.

<sup>93</sup> Interview by Nicole Phillips with Evens Sanon, Journalist, Associated Press, in Port-au-Prince (Jan. 28, 2016), available at:

http://ijdh.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/Freedom-of-Press-in-Haiti-Sept-2012-Report.pdf.

<sup>94</sup> Reseau National de Défense des Droits Humains, Press Release, *Carnaval 2016: Le Président de la République attaque l'intégrité psychique et morale de deux journalistes haïtiens*, (Feb. 3, 2016), available at: http://rnddh.org/content/uploads/2016/02/2-Carnaval-2016-3Feb16.pdf.
<sup>95</sup> Phillips interview, *supra* note 93.

<sup>96</sup> Shearon Roberts, *Five years after earthquake, Haiti's journalists show resilience amid threats to freedom of the press*, UNIVERSITY OF TEXAS: KNIGHT CENTER (Jan. 27, 2015), available at: https://knightcenter.utexas.edu/blog/00-15897-five-years-after-earthquake-haiti%E2%80%99sjournalists-show-resilience-amid-threats-freedom-p; Reporters Without Borders, 2015 World Press Freedom Index (2015), available at: https://index.rsf.org/#1/index-details/HTI; Freedom House, *Freedom of the Press 2015* – Haiti, (2015), available at: https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-press/2015/haiti.

<sup>97</sup> Institute for Justice & Democracy in Haiti and the University of San Francisco, *Freedom of the Press in Haiti: The Chilling Effect on Journalists Critical of the Government*, IJDH AND THE UNIVERSITY OF SAN FRANCISCO (Sept. 27, 2012), available at:

http://ijdh.org/wordpress/wp-content/uploads/2012/11/Freedom-of-Press-in-Haiti-Sept-2012-Report.pdf; International Press Institute, *Haiti-Criminal Defamation*, (2015) (penal code sections 313-323), available at: http://legaldb.freemedia.at/legal-database/haiti/?target=criminal-defamation; International Press Institute, *Overview of Criminal Defamation Law in the Caribbean*, (Nov. 2013) (penal code sections 183-187), available at:

http://www.freemedia.at/fileadmin/resources/application/Criminal\_Defamation\_Law\_in\_the\_Caribbean.pdf; Freedom of the Press 2015 – Haiti, supra note 96.

<sup>98</sup> Overview of Criminal Defamation Law in the Caribbean, supra note 97; Reporters Without Borders, *RWB requests the intervention of Martelly*, (Apr. 29, 2011), available at: http://www.haitilibre.com/ en/news-2834-haiti-justice-rwb-requests-the-intervention-of-martelly.html; Dady Chery, *supra* note 90.

99 Case of Yvon Neptune v. Haiti, Merits, I/A Court H.R. Reparations and Costs, Series C No. 180 (Judgment of May 6, 2008).

<sup>100</sup> HAITI CONST. 1987, art. 24-3, 26.

<sup>101</sup> 2016 Report of the Independent Expert, *supra* note 19, at para. 33.

<sup>102</sup> *Id.* at para. 41.

<sup>103</sup> *Id.* at para. 43.

<sup>104</sup> U.S. Dep't State 2013 Report, *supra* note 39; United States Department of State, *Report on International Prison Conditions* (by Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights and Labor) (2013), available at: http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/209944.htm.

<sup>105</sup> U.N. Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti, *Report of the Independent Expert on the Situation of Human Rights in Haiti*, U.N. Doc. A/HRC/22/65 (Feb. 7, 2013) (by Michel Forst).

<sup>106</sup> Rapport annuel sur la situation des droits de l'homme en Haïti, supra note 74, at para. 45.

<sup>107</sup> HAITI CONST. 1987, art. 24-3, 26.

<sup>108</sup> 2016 Report of the Independent Expert, *supra* note 19, at para. 47.

<sup>109</sup> *Id.* at paras. 33, 47.

<sup>110</sup> U.S. Dep't State Prison Conditions Report, *supra* note 104, at 5.

<sup>111</sup> Id. at 4.

<sup>112</sup> *Id.* at 4; HAITI CONST. 1987, art. 23.

<sup>113</sup> U U.S. Dep't State Prison Conditions Report, *supra* note 104, at 4.

<sup>114</sup> ICCPR, art. 10.

<sup>115</sup> U.S. Dep't State Prison Conditions Report, *supra* note 104, at 6.

<sup>116</sup> *Id.* at 3; HAITI CONST. 1987, art. 44.

<sup>117</sup> See Case of Yvon Neptune v. Haiti, supra note 99.